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irrespective of the circumstances . . . 
Russia is an aggressor, and South Africa, 
however diplomatic they may have 
wished to be, should be aligned to that 
true north,” Mzukisi Qobo, head of the 
Wits School of Governance at Johannes-
burg’s Witswatersrand university, said. 
“It goes against the grain of what South 
Africa believes in.”

Nostalgia for Soviet support for the 
anti-apartheid struggle, an inward-
looking and divided African National 
Congress, and limited capacity to con-
duct foreign policy after years of decay 
in the post-apartheid state have all 
played a role in South Africa’s position, 
analysts said.

South Africa has prided itself on being 
a voice of compromise in conflict, draw-
ing on its own history of the talks to end 
apartheid. But Ramaphosa’s failure to 
revitalise foreign policymaking, after 
years of decline under predecessor 
Jacob Zuma, have left South Africa’s 
diplomacy with reduced influence even 
in its own region, said Piers Pigou, a con-
sultant for the International Crisis 
Group in southern Africa. He cited a 

lack of input in recent crises in Zimba-
bwe and Mozambique. 

South Africa has scant direct eco-
nomic or military interests at stake in its 
relationship with Russia that might 
have necessitated a realpolitik app -
roach. Unlike India or other African 
states that rely on Russian parts to 
maintain their armed forces, South 
Africa uses its own or western suppliers. 

In 2020 Russia accounted for about 
1 per cent of South Africa’s imports and 
0.5 per cent of its exports. That com-
pares with 20 per cent of South African 
exports that go to the EU, the country’s 
biggest trade partner, according to 
Trade and Industrial Policy Strategies, a 
think-tank. 

South Africa’s stagnant economy will 
struggle under higher oil and fertiliser 
prices if a prolonged war disrupts Rus-
sia’s role as a big producer of both com-
modities, yet ideology has shaped ANC 
views of the conflict more than these 
slender real-world ties. Even though 
Ukraine was part of the USSR, the party 
appears to have projected on to Putin’s 
Russia alone fond memories of Soviet 

aid in the struggle to end apartheid.
The resurrection of Soviet links to lib-

eration struggles such as the ANC’s anti-
apartheid fight is one of the ways in 
which Putin has built a “usable past” 
from what he otherwise considers the 
catastrophe of Soviet collapse, said 
Hilary Lynd, a historian of links 
between the USSR and South Africa.

“These elisions and gaps are the result 
of a very active process of framing a his-
torical narrative in a certain way,” Lynd 
said. “That has been done deliberately 
by the Putin government.”

The African countries that abstained 
in the UN vote earlier this month 
included those with close ideological or 
military ties with Russia such as Algeria, 
Angola, Mozambique and Zimbabwe, 
wrote Mahama Tawat, a research fellow 
at the University of Montpellier. Others, 
including Namibia and South Africa, 
remembered Soviet support for libera-
tion movements.

For these countries, Lynd said, “it 
makes it seem very natural to equate 
Putin’s Russia with the Soviet Union.”
Additional reporting by David Pilling
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South Africa refuses to criticise Kremlin

JoSeph CoTTeriLL  — JohaNNesBurg 

South Africa’s President Cyril Ram-
aphosa baffled diplomats when, fresh 
from a phone call with Russian presi-
dent Vladimir Putin, he said the country 
had been approached to mediate in the 
conflict between Russia and Ukraine.

He said the move was due to South 
Africa’s “relations with the Russian Fed-
eration” and because it was a member of 
the Brics group of nations alongside Bra-
zil, Russia, India and China. “South 
Africa has been approached to play a 
mediation role,” Ramaphosa tweeted 
last week. 

In the absence of details on how such a 
role would work alongside other media-
tion efforts such as those by Israel, and 
whether Ukraine itself had been told, 
South Africa’s main opposition said the 
refusal of the continent’s most industr-
ialised economy to condemn the inva-
sion of Ukraine signalled its “tacit sup-
port” for the action under a “shameful 
veneer of neutrality”.

“To the astonishment of the world, 
the same ANC that once relied on global 
solidarity in its fight against oppression 
has now openly sided with the oppres-
sor,” John Steenhuisen, leader of the 
Democratic Alliance, said in a debate on 
the war in South Africa’s parliament on 
Tuesday.

South Africa’s government surprised 
US and European partners a few days 
before Ramaphosa spoke to Putin when 
it quietly dropped an early demand for 
Moscow to withdraw its forces, then 
joined India and China to abstain from a 
UN Security Council vote to condemn 
the invasion.

It was not alone in Africa in refusing to 
condemn Russian aggression. A further 
16 African countries abstained and eight 
were absent from the vote, making 
Africa the continent with the most 
implicit support for Russia’s position. 
Eritrea, which is run by an isolated auto-
cratic regime, also voted against the UN 
resolution. That reflects the growing 
presence of Russia across the continent 
through resource companies, weapons 
sales and the supply of mercenaries to 
countries including the Central African 
Republic and Mali, both of which 
abstained in the vote. 

“South Africa has always consistently 
expressed fidelity to international law, 
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andy BoundS — Brussels

The EU is reviewing the bloc’s sustaina-
ble food strategy after a concerted push 
against the planned reforms by national 
governments, farmers and the agricul-
ture industry.

Two years ago Brussels agreed to 
reform its farm practices as part of a 
drive to eliminate net carbon emissions 
by 2050. But Russia’s invasion of 
Ukraine has seen a drop in grain and fer-
tiliser exports from those countries and 
raised concerns over food security.

The bloc’s agriculture ministers meet 
today to discuss short-term measures to 
alleviate the risk of shortages and price 
rises and possible changes to its Farm to 
Fork sustainable food strategy.

Emmanuel Macron, France’s presi-
dent, said the sustainable food strategy 
was “based on a pre-Ukraine war world” 
and should be reviewed.

The plans would lead to a 13 per cent 
drop in food production, he said on Fri-
day. Macron needs the votes of the coun-
try’s powerful farming lobby in elec-
tions next month but similar concerns 
are being raised in other member states 
such as Spain and Italy. 

The conflict has sent the price of 
wheat, maize and other staple foods 
soaring. The EU gets half of its maize 

from Ukraine and a third of its fertiliser 
from Russia. Fertiliser prices increased 
170 per cent last year because of high gas 
prices. The EU is likely to face price rises 
but not shortages, according to recent 
European Commission assessments.

The €58bn a year Common Agricul-
tural Policy, which still consumes more 
than a third of the bloc’s annual budget, 
has enabled the EU to become a net food 
exporter. In recent years subsidies 
linked to production have been reduced 
and switched towards payments for 
environmental schemes. Pesticide use 
has decreased with more and more sub-
stances banned. 

Decoupling subsidies entirely from 
production to help meet the EU’s net 
zero emissions commitments was 

deemed too controversial, so Brussels 
adopted targets for 2030 under its Farm 
to Fork strategy. They include cutting 
fertiliser use by a fifth, halving the use of 
antibiotics and increasing the amount of 
land farmed organically from 9 per cent 
to 25 per cent. 

The sustainable use of pesticides 
directive, which aimed to cut their use 
in half and could increase food prices, 
was expected to be approved this week 
but has been delayed, according to offi-
cials. 

Copa and Cogeca, the EU farmers’ 
lobby group, has sent a list of demands 
to Janusz Wojciechowski, the European 
agriculture commissioner. 

It wants to increase fertiliser imports, 
pesticide use and cultivation of crops for 

animal feed while calling for opt-outs 
from ecological schemes and climate-
linked animal welfare standards.

Pekka Pesonen, secretary-general of 
Copa-Cogeca, said the best way to 
reduce carbon emissions was to increase 
productivity. He wants new technolo-
gies permitted that would allow gene 
editing to improve the output of animals 
and plants. 

Civil society groups and non-govern-
mental bodies are pressing Wojcie-
chowski to resist. “Watering down the 
Farm to Fork strategy and its policies 
will maintain Europe’s dependence on 
non-renewable energy sources like fos-
sil fuels, and will go against what is 
needed now to secure food for all,” said a 
letter from the Food Policy Coalition. 

ChriSTine Murray 
ZumpaNgo, mexico

Mexico City’s new airport will boast a 
palaeontology museum, a housing 
complex for the military and a termi-
nal with wrestling-themed bathrooms. 
What is not yet clear is how many pas-
sengers will choose to use it.

Felipe Ángeles Airport, about 40km 
from the city centre, will offer just seven 
passenger routes when it opens today. 
Airline industry experts said key access 
infrastructure and more commercial 
incentives were still missing.

The only international flight from 
Felipe Ángeles initially will be with Ven-
ezuela state carrier Conviasa to Caracas. 
Mexico president Andrés Manuel López 
Obrador said on Friday that he spoke to 
US airline Delta, which owns a stake in 
Aeromexico, and that it was considering 
adding flights.

Aviation in the mega capital, with a 
metro area home to more than 20mn, 
has been a decades-long headache for 
policymakers who have failed to fix sat-
uration at the existing airport. 

One of López Obrador’s first acts as 
president was to scrap a partly built 
$13bn Norman Foster-designed airport 
he said was mired in corruption, a move 
that rattled investors and signalled that 
his more radical promises were more 
than just campaign trail rhetoric.

López Obrador instead proceeded 
with the more modest Felipe Ángeles 
project, named after a revolutionary 
general. Like his other infrastructure 
plans, it was built by the military. After 
two and-a-half years of construction 
local media estimate the building will 
cost about 115bn pesos ($5.6bn). 

“This project will benefit a lot of peo-
ple, not just those that live in Las 
Lomas,” López Obrador said on Friday, 
referring to a high-income neighbour-
hood in the capital. “Little by little [the 
airlines] will come around and they will 
take all the spaces in the new airport.” 

The capital’s economic growth has 
been held back by its lack of air capacity 
for years, and the decision to choose a 
network of medium-sized airports 
instead of one large hub will continue to 
hurt investment, business leaders and 
economists argue. 

Mexico City airport received 50mn 
passengers in 2019, roughly the same as 
London Gatwick airport. The govern-
ment said Felipe Ángeles would initially 
have capacity for 20mn passengers, but 
airline executives said it needed strong 
financial incentives to keep ticket prices 
low as well as finished access roads and a 
train in order to grow.

On Thursday, just days ahead of its 
opening, hundreds of construction 
workers were still working on partly-
built bridges, roads and digging ditches 
at different access points to the airport 
that will not all be finished in time for 
the official inauguration.

The government says a train to take 
airport passengers to and from the city 
centre in 39 minutes will be ready in the 
second half of 2023. 

“Airports in other parts of the world 
that are connected by train work very 
well,” said Juan Carlos Zuazua, chief 
executive of Mexican low-cost carrier 
VivaAerobus, who cited London’s Stan-
sted as an example.

The new airport passenger tax will be 
less than half of the current airport, but 
airlines would need more incentives to 
attract passengers, executives said.

Supply security 
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JoShua Chaffin — New York

They landed with a boom, scooping 
up trophy properties in some of Man-
hattan’s priciest locations. Now the 
Russians appear to be leaving with a 
whisper.

Several have inquired with brokers in 
recent days about selling multimillion-
dollar Manhattan properties as they try 
to liquidate assets before they are 

caught in a web of US sanctions. Most 
are doing so through discreet “whisper” 
listings with trusted brokers, as opposed 
to public sales, to minimise publicity.

“All of them are only talking about 
selling,” said Dolly Lenz, one of New 
York’s foremost luxury property bro-
kers. The big question, according to 
Lenz, is on what terms they will get out, 
and how big of a hit they will have to 
take to close deals quickly.

“When buyers think you’re poten-
tially distressed — and your whisper-
listing is a sign of that distress — that’s a 
problem,” Lenz said, noting that she was 
already being “inundated” with inquir-
ies from investors hoping to pick up 
Russian-owned properties on the cheap.

Many Russian buyers are far removed 
from the infamous oligarchs who have 
captured public attention. Yet the con-
cern is that they may also be motivated 
to sell because of a suddenly hostile cli-
mate and a fear of what Lenz called 
“guilt by association”. They may also 
need to raise cash to cope with financial 
pressures elsewhere in their portfolio.

Beijing. Still, no one seems to know just 
how much property Russians actually 
own in the US. That is because many 
have operated through shell companies 
that conceal their identity. 

As an investment, New York prop-
erty’s appeal to wealthy Russians is the 
same as it has been for other foreign 
buyers: it holds its value and can be eas-
ily traded. Russians, say brokers, favour 
condominiums in new buildings, such 
as the former Time Warner Center, 
avoiding the intrusive reviews con-
ducted by the co-operative boards in 
older buildings.

“A lot of money went into the high-
end new development market because, 
to be honest, it was an easy place to park 
cash,” Romer explained. “The heyday 
was about 10 years ago, but those units 
still exist.”

Russian buyers were so appealing that 
developer Harry Macklowe sent a sales 
team to Moscow in 2013 to drum up 
interest in 432 Park, his supertall tower.

Yet they also prompted concern that 
Russians were buying properties merely 

to store suspicious wealth — as opposed 
to actually occupying them. In 2016, the 
Treasury responded by launching a 
temporary initiative requiring title 
companies to report the owners of shell 
companies buying real estate in all-cash 
transactions in certain neighbourhoods.

New York’s then-mayor Bill de Blasio 
complained to BuzzFeed in 2017: “I see 
Russian oligarchs as a problem. It mani-
fests here as a lot of people with ill-
gotten gains buying a lot of property and 
I don’t like it one bit.”

Even if the broader luxury market 
holds up, sanctions — or the threat of 
sanctions — pose awkward questions. If 
an apartment is in effect frozen in a lux-
ury building because of sanctions, for 
example, could that affect the value of 
others? If the unit was not purchased 
outright, would the lender take a hit? 

Meanwhile, residents could be sad-
dled with higher common charges to 
make up for the lost contribution from 
the owner under restrictions. It may 
also be risky to buy property if it could 
be tied up in legal proceedings.

Sanctions fallout

Nervous Russians whisper ‘for sale’ in rush to offload luxury Manhattan properties
Garrett Derderian, research director 

at Serhant, a luxury property broker, 
predicted that New York, Miami and 
other markets would remain buoyant 
after posting a post-pandemic recovery 
last year. The number of Manhattan 
sales completed in the fourth quarter, 
for example, was up 77 per cent from the 
previous year.

Those Russians looking to sell, Derde-
rian said, were “a very small subset of 

individuals” compared with a larger 
pool of wealthy Russians still seeking 
the safety of US real estate. 

Russian oligarchs became less visible 
in the US market after Moscow’s 2014 
Crimea annexation soured relations 
with the west, according to brokers and 
property executives. As big-ticket Man-
hattan buyers, they were overtaken by 
the Chinese, who have since been 
curbed by capital controls imposed by 
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